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Council Meeting Minutes
	Date
	Saturday 26 September 2015 


	Time
	9:34am AEST


	Place
	The Australian National University


	Present
	ALSA Executive and Committee (Apologies: Sevanne McGarity)

ANU Law Students' Society

Deakin University Law Students’ Society (Geelong Chapter)

Deakin University Law Students’ Society (Warrnambool Chapter)

Flinders Law Students' Association

Griffith University Gold Coast Law Students' Association

Griffith University Law Society

La Trobe University Law Students' Association

Macquarie University Law Students' Society

Queensland University of Technology Law Society

Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology Law Students’ Society

St Patrick’s Law Student Society

Tasmania University Law Society 

University of Canberra (Issacs Law Society)

University of Newcastle Law Students’ Association

University of New South Wales Law Students' Society

University of Queensland Law Society

University of South Australia Law Students’ Association

University of Sunshine Coast Law Students’ Association  

University of Technology, Sydney Law Students' Society

University of Western Australia (Blackstone Society) 

University of Western Sydney Law Students’ Association 

University of Wollongong Law Society



	Proxies
	


	Items
	Comments
	Miscellaneous

	Housekeeping / Wellbeing
	Good morning everybody. We have a big day, with lots of discussions. 
The first thing I want to talk about is the discussion of state based representation as well as September Council. 

The first thing is the idea of State Based LSS, the idea being to pull all of the resources of a state. This came out of the wish to increase the communication and question asking process throughout the year, not just at council. (Best way to do it is via Skype) Thanks to CH’s addition of the chat rooms to the website this is easier, but at the same time having a large amount of representatives on Skype and other online forums can be challenging. There is the possibility of having same sized LSS to enjoy that knowledge sharing. 
(combine) Of course I understand that some states have a large amount of representatives whilst some don’t. It could just be that we combine some states. 

This is the proposed model 

· A representative that reports back to ALSA Main with an ongoing communication. The idea being it’s that person’s responsibility to communicate with all members of that state. 

From a resource point of few it allows for communication, an increased ability to organise state based initiatives and allows for further knowledge surrounding budgets and finances. 

It’s ultimately just about using the resources with the backing of ALSA. 

PM – In furtherance of what AB is talking about. The Committee for next year is talking about having a person from that state being the key contact of the state. We are lucky enough to have a representative from every state already, with the exclusion of SA. 

MO – Woo. 

AB – Look it’s just a matter of convenience for everything. So AdLaw would be a good example of why SA would be coming out a little stronger on an issue than other states. 

The next issue being September Council. I think this year; September Council is having a better knowledge sharing result than last year. It doesn’t appear to be one that is just tacked on to the end. I still think there is little information you could receive and subsequently implement but you are all outgoing. The significance of the SGM this year may be different from years to come. The idea of moving or changing September council is two fold. You would move it completely. People mentioned going away and clerkship but my opinion of that is that you take on the presidency as a main role, but if you’re doing your clerkship over February and January as well as working on your planning its stressful and exhausting. I don’t think there is any point in not moving it because of the possibility of other work. The benefit of moving it is that everybody is starting on the same page. The unfortunate part of it is that you loose that incoming exec never reports to the people who voted them in. Nevertheless the benefit is it allows the committee and the Executive to say at the start of their term what do you want us to do/see. 

The second model is that you scrap it completely, but what you do is that you have those representatives who come together for a formal planning weekend with the representatives from the states. However, this is also something that could be done by Skype or a chat platform. So I think based on that it may be better to have the September council over February. Constitutional changes would needed to be changed, but if it is something that you want I can make a binding 

PM – Just as a procedural motion you wouldn’t have to do a constitutional change. 

AB – I mean it’s not a huge drama, just throwing it over to the floor. 
UQ – I think pushing it to December is a great idea. I think that everyone will benefit if they are new. 

AB _ Just quickly I need to interject and say that the idea of September Council is to allow the Conference for the next year to dry run. In saying that the people who organise council don't usually organise Conference for example, this year it was organised by Fraser who is from Macquarie and it was held at Sydney University.  
Gong – Isn’t the ALSA terms tied to September council for an adequate handover? 

AB – the benefit is that there could still be an opportunity for a sufficient handover as well as a reduced time between being elected and starting. But if council is pushed back a little further wrapping up, you still have that little extra time. 

AM – Is it a problem that two months of the term would have already gone?

AB – Yes, but it is better than 5 months.
CD - Don’t you think it’s problematic that each exec would only have once council? 

AB - They would have July?

CD - but you said..?
AB – So you would have handover, December council and then July council. I mean if you kept it at the time 

CD – I think it is a bit of a concern to have 6 months between council. I mean you could be implementing things post December and then not having and feedback on it for another 6 months. 
AB - I agree and it exemplifies the need to have the state reps, circular motions and discussion forums. It would exemplify the need to have a change to the internal structure. I mean it’s also because we have the issue of cost being raised throughout the year. So following on from this we have to make sure that council is not apathetic. 

Geelong – Following up, when would we have the follow up report form the outgoing exec. 

AB – that would then form part of July council. (expand) Again if you moved the date back one month it means you are at July with one month less to go. 

CD – Do people agree with AB’s suggestion that is it part of your duties to be able to attend council in September? 

AB – The thing is, it’s a weekend so even if you had to take a day off work, it would only be one day. So what we might do then … anymore comments?
GULSAGC – Is there any actual things that must occur in February?

AB – Not that I’m aware of, I mean you would have to move the bid process. The only thing that is impacted is the ratification of unfilled positions. 

CD – which would be done in December 

AB – yep. The only issue would be VOA 

USCoast – I just want to go back to CD’s point. I think you risk a situation where you have these 4 days in December which will be beneficial and then you loose the guarantee of not having any contact until July 

AB – I think you have that increase in motivation at the beginning of the year. It’s about weighing that cost up. I mean I agree with you on that point. 

ABR – Just if we were today to decide council when would that take effect?

AB – I would keep February, I would do July, and I would then do December with no February after. I won’t do a motion now but I will right it up into 

UTS – I have in mind that presidents wont stop applying based on their availability. The point is that you could gain people who have limited knowledge about ALSA and their association as a whole.

AB – It may be worth having someone on your committee having a person who has a more detailed knowledge of ALSA. That would then be the person who had a weekly responsibility of checking the forum. 

PM – We have something here that is going to fundamentally alter the way that council works, it has had a huge change on future councils. I think we should have 28 days. 

Blackstone – But realistically if they had gone out 28 days in advance would people actually discuss it with their committee? I mean I think based on the room I think it should be discussed.
JSul – But wont this raise clerkship issues?

AB _- I completely understand, but I don’t think that ALSA should cater to everyone’s clerkships or desire to clerk. I mean but it is still a weekend. 

JSul – Is this something that would have to be enacted now? Could this not be sent around and nutted out?

AB – I just don’t really want to – I’m happy for people to come back in December and changing it back 

Gong – We talked yesterday about how LSS’ have planning weekends. I mean if they are making time for that, why can’t they make time for ALSA. I mean it’s not typical for an outsider to come in. 

AB – I missed out on a whole bunch of initiatives on MULS because the budget had been allocated by February. 

UQ – I don’ think this plan is half-baked. Do we want a September council? Yes. Do we want a December council? Yes. That’s it that’s all it is. I think this changing generally benefits that 

Mo – Trimester systems 

UniSA – I think it is beneficial to make a decision, (yass)

ANU – I think we should vote on it now. There are no huge objections 

UWS – I think we are building a lot of what we are planning on something that is new and if we are doing it poorly it will be changes. 

AB – Look I agree, but ALSA in it’s current form is stale. So anything we do to add on to what we’ve got should be beneficial. 

Gong – What challenges do you see arising in moving a council?  

UWS – My main problem is that we have a new system and we would ultimately put pressure on it and if that system is implemented poorly it would possibly be detrimental to the whole thing.

ABR – But we would still have three councils next year. 

Gong – You can’t really not do things for fear of it not working. 

AB – Ok so … 

GULSAGC – Do you know when this would happen?

AB – That is one of the question marks. It would be part of the February bid. They would have to present options of days. 

AM – Was there an issue of support for cost in February?

PM – Well on that I’ve been talking with Andrew and Albert and we are going to try and work with the continuity of knowledge for councils. 
AB – Thanks for that. I will put forward 2 motions tomorrow. 
	

	Breakout Group 2
	
	

	VPF Report
	There are three elements to the finance portfolio ASO, Marketing and Sponsorship. I’ve had some great meetings for the incoming committee, with James. In terms of financials, the revenue has exceeded budget. I think holistically the team has done well in ensuring we have all of the money we need. We have of course have had some yo yos over the year. Overall we have increased our bank balance, which is great. 

All of the actual financial info is available for everyone to peruse at their own pleasure. I would stress that the committee and executive has been very diligent in the way they have spent money during the year. The major thing that we did have a bit of a blow out on was with Conference in that we needed to have back payment for NZLSA.  
The review of the strategic plan is something we are going to be kicking off in the new term. We are also going to have a move to appoint. 

Going forward the Conference team will 

State based

Gong – Going forward would it not work for that person to become the ALSA rep for that state? 

QUT – We were discussing the possibility of having a flat fee for affiliation?

AB – How much would you propose?

QUT – The International fee is $150. I mean we would immediately drop to that fee as it would be, I assume a hit to the budget? 

PM – I mean we would probably have to make it $400 (effects on small, mid, boutique) 

QUT – I mean it’s just an idea to propose. Like what was the division based on?

PM – I honestly can’t tell you what it was based on. There is a gap in that we don’t have a definition of what makes up large and mid. 
CD – I think there is a by-la talking about how it is decided?

MO – By law No.1 Affiliation Fees. 

PM – Can we please action this as something that is tackled by the 2016 Committee? James Zhao is willing to tackle it. 

CH1 – Marketing in the last year, we had a massive increase in engagement on social media. The big news for marketing is getting rid of the marketing bags. 
	

	
	
	

	Convenor 2015
	Conference is done. We have 41 different universities. We had 8 Platinum purchases, which is a single room (Refer to Report). 
We engaged just fewer than 400, which was a lot less than anticipated. The biggest expenses for conference are accommodation, university rooms and the opening and closing gala. The ALSA Main loan was basically the money given to me in the first couple of months to book accommodation and things like that.

Website – 

When I was organising Conference I got a call from Hotels Combined or something like that to create accommodation portholes. I think this could be good moving forward in that it would provide everyone with alternative options. 
	

	Convenor 2016 
	We have been doing the budget and at an estimated at this stage we are in the black, which is good. Competitions, it’s all in the report, but basically from here we are saying we have a lot of support in terms of judges. We’ve also had 10 expressions of interest from young lawyers. The biggest hurdle for Competitions is the hosting at UTAS. They have been hesitant to provide rooms and if they continue with that idea, there could be some serious ramifications. I’m unclear with the costs at the moment, but hopefully faculty report will rectify that. We want to value maximise for careers as well. The first panel is to do with managing issues in the Antarctic. We have some professors and PhD students who can provide adequate information. The next panel session is on increasing problem of ice in our society. Domestic Violence response in Tasmania and the cuts to legal aid.  
I’m not sure what we are going to do for the other two events, but they are going to be fresh. The cocktail is going to be in the shed. We are also going to have a theme night. 

Closing Gala will also be a Wrest Point. 

CD – Witnesses and clients. Will there be enough people interested?

AL – High School students 

AM – Just on that, based on the structure Year 12 students have 

FB – This year in Sydney we used High School kids as clients and witnesses 

MO – Did that work?

FB – Yes, it worked quite well. 

AB – What’s the price point for Tasmania?

AM - $900

AB – So NZ got in touch with me about the cost of Tasmania in relation to their sponsorship structure. So when we do have 2017 being here in Canberra, but it is probably a little bit extra and it maybe should be a conversation point for the incoming committee. 

QUT – So what about having a joint conference?

MI – Structure of sponsorship + deans 

AB – I think we need to not be to idealistic as it does have a slide on ripple effect

FB – If we made a profit this year, it is possible to subsidise their tickets?

CD – I think it would be better to have equity grants for certain competitors rather than take $30 off of the individual ticket

PM – It’s also not the case that we will continue to make a profit on conferences. Are we able to formulate what our budget will look like before we do that?

AB – and as I said, I do have that concern that we are moving to Perth 

UWA – Why are you coming to Perth?
AB – Well but maybe that is something to consider and I’m glad someone from Perth brought that up. 

QUT – Andrew has raised a valid point in that I don’t think we are going to be able to finance a full suite of competitors so I think that equity grants would be great. 

CD – Well you could have internal changes and not subsidise 100% of your competitors costs. 
	

	Health & Wellbeing Workshop
	As some of you might know, last year we started ALSA 10/10 week in the lead up to World Mental Health Day on the 10th of October. So we do have an ALSA Logo to distribute to LSS’. So last year it was reported about what the LSS’ did last year. So sum societies had the puppies, wellness forum. I know at UNSW we gave out flowers and what not. So these are just some ideas for your 10/10 week. The other thing that was excellent that we got these posters by our marketing officer. They are just positive affirmations. I also would like to show case our national mental health video. We wanted to reduce the stigma with the help of students who were able to come and discuss with us their own experiences. I think 4 out of 6 of the students who were in this video are in the room today. We want to release it during 10/10 week so we would love your assistance. 

Thank you to everyone who was involved with that video, there was a lot of footage and this is what we ended up with and it would be really great if you could help use share it and keep this dialogue going. I think a lot of us resonate a lot with what’s going on in this video. I’m hoping that one-day when people do talk about this, it’s no longer considered as brave, but as honest. 
UTS – I think you should be so proud of yourself for everything you’ve done

MI – Thanks

GULSA – How would you like to promote this?

MI – I mean if you want to do a screening of this, that would be great. Just showcase it, ask teachers if they want to play it and generally view it. It does resonate with lots of people, especially around this time of year. We really want students to know that everyone feels this way.

Geelong – if you have a relationship with you faculty, it could be good to have it up on their website.

MI – I think we are hoping to upload it to our YouTube account. I think CH will also be imbedding it into our website. Are there any more questions? No?
UQ – We will be having a seminar with a judge on the sup court of QLD. We wanted to take a different approach to mental health and hearing those issues. 

GULS – We just had our wellbeing week, we had free lunches, a karaoke evening as well as a run and a barbeque

FLSA – The week after the national mental health week is our wellbeing week. (Mindfulness Monday, smoothie breakfast, yogo). 

UWA – In the library we put up HD pictures of cute animals randomly throughout the library. It worked quite well, we had good responses. 

UoN – We are doing free yoga sessions and we are having Jerome Dorsiamy (wellness doctrine). 

UTS – We are going to do a smoothie breakfast, a panel session on resilience in law, yoghurt, seminar on all is fair in love and law as well as dodge ball. We’ve also implemented the mental health training, which should be good. 

MI – If everyone who has spoken can please get in contact with me and send me those ideas so I can 

QUT – One thing we’ve done was make lolly bags and gave them out, we also had a petting zoo.   
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